
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

CT RC&D 2023 Annual Meeting 
Tuesday, June 27, 2023 from 11:00AM -1:30PM 

Bishop’s Orchards Farm Market and Winery, Guilford, CT 
 
AGENDA: 

1. Welcome & Acknowledgements  
2. Call CT RC&D Annual Meeting to Order and Establish a Quorum  
3. Approval of 2022 Annual Meeting Minutes  
4. Elections and Appointments  
5. Awards and Scholarship 
6. 2023/2024 Budget Presentation and Adoption  
7. 2023/2024 Work Plan Presentation and Adoption  
8. 2022/2023 Annual Programs Reporting  

• Environmental 

• Agricultural  
9. Presentation from Keith Bishop  
10. Adjournment. Move to lunch.  
11. Walking Tour  

 
CONTACT US: 
1066 Saybrook Road, PO BOX 70, Haddam, CT 06438 
(860) 345-3977 
CT RC&D Council: council@ctrcd.org 
 
Program Staff: 
Executive Director and Environmental Programs Manager: Jocelyn Lahey, jlahey@ctrcd.org, x101 
Agriculture Programs Director: Amanda Fargo Johnson, ajohnson@ctrcd.org, x100 
Financial Administrator: Jane Flynn, jflynn@ctrcd.org, x103 
Administrative Financial Coordinator: Tara Cleary, tcleary@ctrcd.org, x104 
Agriculture Programs Coordinator: Sarah Laytron, slayton@ctrcd.org, x102 
 
Job JumpStart Staff: 
Sam Belanger, Conservation Nutrient Management Planner (Tolland): sam.belanger@usda.gov 
David Lloyd, Conservation Planner (Norwich): david.lloyd2@usda.gov  
Kourtney Major, Conservation Soil Technician (Norwich): Kourtney.major@usda.gov 
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2023 AWARD RECIPIENTS: 
2023 Linda B. Krause Award for Excellence in Conservation Collaboration 
The Excellence in Conservation Collaboration Award is given in honor of Linda B. Krause, a longtime government leader, conservationist, 
environmentalist, and local and regional land use planner. Linda was a determined and artful advocate for collaboration between 
government officials, conservation organizations, and grassroots volunteers in Connecticut. Trained as a soil scientist, a professional 
planner, and facilitator, Linda worked to bring people together in pursuit of land use based on conservation, collaboration, knowledge, and 
cooperation between the community and the land that supports the community. 
 
Amy and Aaron are recognized for promoting land use conservation planning and its role in sustainably built affordable housing in 
Connecticut. They worked with emerging research and built burgeoning partnerships to hold a summit on housing and conservation which 
promoted creative thinking and advocacy toward conservation-based affordable housing. While land conservation and affordable housing 
are often pitted against one another, Connecticut communities need both. The goal of affordable housing in Connecticut is to build housing 
that remains sustainable, promotes environmental justice objectives, and is resilient toward future fluctuations in climate and land use 
adaptability. The 2023 Summit on Housing and Conservation brought together over 100 attendees representing the numerous partners 
needed for this discussion to be productive. While there is extensive work to be accomplished in land conservation and affordable housing, 
Amy and Aaron transformed the discussions by exploring new concepts and ideas to improve CT affordable housing future.  
 
Amy joined the Connecticut Land Conservation Council (CLCC) in 2010 as its first Executive Director. Amy serves as the co-chair of the State 
of Connecticut Natural Heritage, Open Space and Watershed Land Acquisition Review Board. She was a member of the Environment 
Committee for the Lamont/Bysiewicz Administration transition team, the Forests Sub-Group of the Governor’s Council on Climate Change, 
and the Policy on Resilient Forests for Connecticut’s Future (PRFCT Future) Working Group. Amy is a member of the Working Lands Alliance 
Steering Committee, and a member of the Board of Directors of the Keney Park Sustainability Project and the Creative Living Community of 
Connecticut. She received a BA from Franklin & Marshall College and her law degree from the University of Denver.  
 
Aaron Lefland joined the Connecticut Land Conservation Council in May of 2022 as the organization’s first Deputy Director. In this role, he 
supports CLCC in delivering technical assistance to build land trust capacity and sustainability. Aaron holds a Master of Forest Science from 
the Yale School of the Environment, where his coursework and research focused on the sustainable management of New England’s forests. 
He also holds a Bachelor of Science in Biology and Environmental Studies from Brandeis University. 
 

 
2023 Norma O'Leary Award for Excellence in Agriculture Innovation 
The CT RC&D Excellence in Agriculture Innovation Award is given in honor of Norma O’Leary, an active and dynamic longtime dairy farmer, 
tireless volunteer, friend, former CT RC&D Council Member, and champion of local agriculture in Connecticut. To list Norma’s long list of 
agricultural and conservation leadership roles would be impressive enough; past President of Connecticut Farm Bureau, Council Member of 
CT RC&D, Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station, Eastern Connecticut Conservation District, and founding member of Thompson 
Together. Her diligence in rallying support for initiatives that raise the profile of agriculture and make our communities more vibrant 
continues to be an inspiration. Norma was the inspiration and driving force behind the AGvocate Program, which has been responsible for 
the proliferation of local Agricultural Commissions across Connecticut. Beyond all of this, she remains the matriarch and the rock of Fort Hill 
Farms, one of the most prominent dairy farms in the state and a member of Cabot Cheese and the Farmer’s Cow. 
 
B.W. Bishop & Sons, Inc. is a family-owned and operated farm corporation, doing business as Bishop’s Orchards. The farm was started in 
1871 by Walter Goodrich Bishop who engaged in general farming including dairy, vegetables, and ice. His son, Burton Walter Bishop, joined 
him and expanded the business. In 1909, they set out the first commercial orchard. In 1975, the farm and family were awarded the Century 
Farm Award by Governor Ella Grasso and the Connecticut Board of Agriculture honoring its 104th year of operation under the same family 
ownership. 
 
The current management of the farm is split between Keith and Jonathan as Co-CEO’s (5th and 6th generation) and Team Managers are 
responsible for daily operations. One reason for the farm’s success is the diversity of crops grown. Bishop’s Orchards Winery was started in 
November 2005 and uses fruits grown on the farm to produce apple, peach, pear, strawberry, blueberry, and raspberry wines, as well as 
combination blends of those fruits. Over 15 fruit wines are now available, produced on site by Winemaker Keith Bishop. A CSA “Community 
Supported Agriculture” program was born in 2011 to provide weekly shares of the farm’s fruits and vegetables to those in the region. 
 
Keith was the visionary behind several energy efficiency upgrade projects at the farm as well as installing renewable energy on the farm. 
There are two solar arrays on the property, one having 1,108 Panels in 17 rows on a little more than an acre on soil unsuitable for crops, 
and the second array is on the roof of the Farm Market and has 381 panels. The combined systems are expected to produce approximately 
80% of the farm’s annual electric usage. Part of their conscientious stewardship was to not use any agriculturally viable land for the “Solar 
Field”. Proud to enhance their stewardship and ‘greenness’ of the family’s legacy, the ongoing benefits of the solar investment will assist in 
sustaining and operating a viable farm operation to keep 313 acres of land the family for generations to come. 


